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DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 

MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

  May 5, 2011 

MINUTES 

 

 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Elbra Wedgeworth  

Jennifer Schaufele Laura Aldrete 

Marla Lien   Michael West 

Edward Scholz Judy Montero 

Bill Bianco  

Barbara Grogan 

Jerry Glick 

 

Mark Imhoff  

Kent Bagley   

Steve Kaplan  

  

  

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Meeting of the Board of Directors of 

DUSPA to order at 1:29 p.m.    

 

II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  

 

President Wedgeworth welcomed everyone to today’s meeting. 

  

III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

President Wedgeworth asked for public comment.  There was no public comment. 

 

IV. ROLL CALL 
 

Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 
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V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the April 7, 2011 meeting minutes.  There were no 

comments. 

 

Jerry Glick moved to approve the minutes.  Mark Imhoff seconded the motion.  The motion 

carried unanimously.  

 

 

VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

 A. Finance Committee Report 

 

  i) Introduction of Bondi 

 

Terry Howerter acknowledged Rob Andrews and Libby Cox for their excellent work in the 

accounting, check tracking, setting up the Oracle system for ledgers and accounts and managing 

the accounting aspects of this project as well as their work with the auditors.  Mr. Howerter 

reported that Doug McLeod has provided considerable input and that Bondi conducted the audit.   

 

  ii) Discussion Regarding Audit Report 

 

Cheryl Wallace and Burt Bondi with Bondi conduct the audit and they have provided copies of 

the audited financial statements in the Board packet for today’s meeting.  Ms. Wallace reported 

that there are bound copies of the financial statements available for Board members today.   

 

Ms. Wallace also reported that the A-133 reports and report to governance are available and that 

the information has been presented and discussed at the Finance Committee meeting prior to 

today’s Board meeting.   

 

Ms. Wallace asked whether there were questions on the published information.  There were no 

questions.   

 

Ms. Wallace reported that the opinions presented in the Report to Governance are unqualified 

opinions, which is the best that can be obtained.   She reported that there are no management 

disagreements and that there is no need for a consultant and that the report is very positive.  

 

She reported that the section of the Governance report that discusses controls for management 

and accounting has suggestions on how DUPSA can do better and correct issues.  She 

specifically referenced the graph and use of federal funds (on page 2), the advisory comments 

(on page 4) and the section of significant deficiencies and material weaknesses showing that 

there is one significant deficiency regarding federal compliance and compliance with the TIFIA 

and RRIF loans.  She reported that DUSPA missed the process of checking to ascertain whether 

a vendor had been disbarred from federal contracting and that DUSPA needs to put a process in 

place to determine disbarment prior to hiring vendors.  She also reported that, even though 

DUSPA lacked this process, none of the current vendors had been disbarred.   
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Barbara Grogan asked who it was that is responsible for the recommended corrective actions.  

  

Cheryl Wallace responded that the ultimate responsibility rests with DUSPA.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that the Owner’s Representative is performing the corrective action.  

 

Ms. Grogan responded that she was referring to the comment about timely payment.  

 

Mr. Mosher responded that DUSPA is trying to make timely payments but that hold ups occur 

from the funding sources.  He reported that it is a frustration for DUPSA and for Kiewit because 

sometime payments come from RRIF and TIFIA at different times.  He reported that DUSPA 

does not sit on funds received and that payments are made as fast as possible.  

 

Mark Imhoff reported that the prompt payment issue was discussed in Finance Committee and 

that payments are currently taking about 40 days.  He reported that, while this is not the 30 day 

goal, it is also not as late as 120 days either.   

 

Jerry Glick reported that DUSPA is working to move the schedule up for budget items as shown 

in the Bondi report.  

 

 B. Update Regarding FASTER Grant Agreement 

 

Jim Paulmino with CDOT reported that the FASTER grant is on track and that RTD, DUSPA 

and CDOT are moving forward with the IGA and that most of CDOT’s work on the agreement is 

complete.  

 

Mark Imhoff asked whether CDOT has a draft of the agreement for the Board’s review and 

requested that a copy of the draft be provided to Dawn Bookhardt.  

  

 C. Owner’s Representative Report 

 

  i) Update Regarding Project Progress 

 

Mike Sullivan reported that as of the end of April, 2011, the completion percentages were: 

 

 Entire project is 38 percent complete 

 LRT is 78 percent complete with the cutover scheduled for July 23. 

 CRT is 25 percent complete 

 Bus Facility is 38 percent complete 

 Streets and Plazas are 33 percent complete. 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that DUSPA has paid $133 million to Kiewit and that DUSPA has spent 

$185 on the project, including total amounts paid and retainage.  

 

He reported that the next CPR / AED (Automated External Defibrillator) class is scheduled for 

May 21
st
.  
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Mr. Sullivan reported that Carbon Monoxide monitors, Carbon Dioxide monitors and 

defibrillators are on the construction site.  

 

He reported that if anyone observed areas on the site that were roped off, it was because of 

Asbestos Containing Materials.  

 

He reported that, as the excavation gets deeper, more areas will be roped off for fall protection.  

 

He reported that RTD’s plan for Asbestos Containing Materials will be in place and used for the 

demolition and excavation of the tunnels.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that vibration monitoring on the historic DUS building is in place and that 

the monitoring will continue during construction.  

 

He reported that new installation of curb and gutter is occurring at 16
th

 and Chestnut.  

 

He reported that the project has been issued a demolition permit, including for the ACM plan, for 

the tunnels.  

 

He reported that the approval process for the permit for shoring to be installed between the 

excavation and the DUS building is going well.  

 

He reported that the full building permit, the 1-C permit for the project is close to approval.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the last two design packages for the project are expected to be 

completed by the end of June.  

 

He reported that the bus facility is still the critical path for the project and that the last 

waterproofing installation and the last deck pour is starting tomorrow.   

 

He reported that the skylight work on the new bus facility will begin this month and that the 

structural work for the escalators starts this week.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the demolition permits for the CRT should be obtained by the third 

week in May.  He reported that demolition area “A” is the 16
th

 Street mall at the old HOV lane 

and that all remaining soils has been determined to be clean.  He reported that some coal dust 

was discovered  earlier.  

 

He reported that the pumping system for the groundwater removal at the new eastern portion of 

the bus facility excavation will begin this month and that the project is comfortable with the new 

permit and testing parameters for groundwater.   

 

He reported that substantial utility relocates are occurring, that the work is going well and that it 

is still slightly ahead of schedule.   
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Mr. Sullivan asked whether the Board had any questions.  There were no questions.  

 

Tim Mackin with Kiewit reported that the relocation of the substation from under the 

Millennium bridge is a great milestone for the project.   

 

Bill Mosher reported that, if anyone wants to take a tour of the project, that they can call Mike 

Sullivan and that the bus facility is very interesting to view at this time.  

 

Barbara Grogan reported that Mr. Mosher is also a great tour guide and that she and Diane 

Barrett had a good tour of the site.  

 

Bill Mosher handed out documents showing the Change Order Tracking. He reported that 

DUSPA is tight on contingency but that the project is managing well.   

 

Mr. Mosher referenced CCD #20 of $740,377 and noted that this amount is $7000 higher than 

previously approved by this Board.  He also reported that the Board approved $33,000 for CCD 

#24 and that it has been revised to $130,000 but that several new crosswalks have been added.   

 

Marla Lien asked the credit amount that the project receives by deleting stairs and an elevator.   

 

Bill Mosher replied that, although this work was deleted from Kiewit’s scope, DUSPA will still 

have to purchase the work from another source, therefore it must remain in the budget.  

 

Mr. Mosher handed out a second sheet showing the Issues List.  He reported that the crosswalks 

are still an issue and that there will be a meeting on the Wynkoop Plaza deign with the Landmark 

Commission on May 17 and that this meeting should be for the last submittal for the design.  

 

He reported that #3 is the land acquisition for the pedestrian bridge.  

He reported that #5, Transvac, was an unsolicited proposal and that USNC does not want to pay 

costs to Transvac and that the fees for trash collection were not very competitive.  He reported 

that the Transvac proposal is dead.  

 

He reported that, under #17, the proposals for signage are due tomorrow.   

 

Marla Lien reported that the Triangle parcel closing is pushed back to July.   

 

Kent Bagley inquired as to the probability of resolving the Transvac issue.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that the fees to Transvac were high at about $4.00 to $7.00 per square foot 

and that the opportunity to resolve this issue had a very short time frame.  

 

 D. Update Regarding Market Street Closing 

 

Diane Barrett reported that she is seeking signatures for the agreement and that it should close by 

the 25
th

 of May.  
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 E.  Denver Transit Partners Presentation 

 

Bruce Armistead, the Denver Transit Partner Project Director conducted a presentation and slide 

show on the Eagle P3 project.  He reported that a mock-up of the CRT cars will be on display 

from May 24 to May 28 at DUS.  He reported that DTP is really seeking input on the design of 

the cars and that the bike rack design is a big issue.   

 

Bill Mosher inquired as to how much time an additional stop on the Airport line will add to the 

schedule.   

 

Mr. Armistead responded that an additional stop should take about two minutes depending on the 

location and the speed that the train would be traveling at the location of the stop, if the stop 

were not there.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that the newspaper stated that an extra stop would cost about $70 million.  

 

Mr. Armistead reported that the estimate is correct and that double track is required, another set 

of trains would be required and of course the platform and access areas would be required.  

 

Rick Clarke added that the slower the trains, the more trains are required to provide service.  

 

Barbara Grogan asked who it was that decides on a new stop/station. 

 

Kent Bagley responded that the RTD Board of Directors would make the decision subject to 

station policies, landowners and developers and DIA.  

 

VII. ACTION ITEMS 

 

 A. Approval of the Change Order items presented by Bill Mosher 

 

Jerry Glick moved to approve the Change Order items.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion. 

The vote to approve was unanimous.  

 

B. Acceptance of the Bondi Audit Report 

 

Marla Lien moved that the Board accept the Bondi Audit report, financial statement and Report 

of Governance. 

 

Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The vote to accept was unanimous.  

  

 

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

None.  
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IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

None.  

 

 

X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:26 p.m. 

 

      Approved by Vote of the Board and 

      accepted by: 

 

 

      _________________________________ 

      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  








